
 

       
 

 
 

 
 
 

       
       
 

       
   

       
     

 
         

 
    
    
    
    
    
    

 
     

 
   

     
     

 
                     

 
       

       
         
       

       
       

             
               
       

 
 
   

 

CIC:a 

Business, Consumer Services and Housing Agency– Governor Edmund G. Brown Jr. 

Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education 
2535 Capitol Oaks Drive, Suite 400, Sacramento, CA 95833 
P.O. Box 980818, West Sacramento, CA 95798-0818 
P (916) 431-6959  F (916) 263-1897   www.bppe.ca.gov 

Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes 
Wednesday, May 17, 2017 

Department of Consumer Affairs 
Hearing Room 

1625 North Market Blvd. 
Sacramento, CA 95834 

Advisory Committee Members in Attendance 

1. Diana Amaya 
2. Tamika Butler 
3. Joseph Holt 
4. Katherine Lee‐Carey 
5. Margaret Reiter 
6. David Vice 

Committee Members Absent 

Gabrielle Jimenez 
Assemblymember Jose Medina 
Senator Jerry Hill 

Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education (Bureau) and DCA Staff in Attendance 

Joanne Wenzel, Bureau Chief 
Scott Valverde, OSAR Chief 
Leeza Rifredi, Deputy Bureau Chief 
Yvette Johnson, Enforcement Chief 
Beth Scott, Enforcement Chief 
Robert Bayles, Education Administrator 
Dean Grafilo, Director, Department of Consumer Affairs 
Mina Hamilton, Legal Counsel, Department of Consumer Affairs 
Richie Barnard, Program Analyst 
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Agenda #1 ‐Welcome, Introductions, and Establishment of a Quorum 

BPPE Advisory Committee Chair Katherine Lee‐Carey called the meeting to order at 9:33 AM. 
Ms. Lee‐Carey welcomed the Advisory Committee, BPPE Staff, DCA Staff, and the public to the 
meeting. BPPE staff member Richie Barnard called roll. Six Advisory Committee members were 
present, thus a quorum was established. Ms. Lee‐Carey noted that Agenda Item 7 would be 
moved to follow Item 4 to accommodate a guest presenter. 

Agenda #2 ‐ Public Comment on Items not on the Agenda 

There was no public comment. 

Agenda #3 ‐ Review and Approval of February 15, 2017, Advisory Committee Meeting 
Minutes 

Margaret Reiter moved to approve the minutes; David Vice seconded the motion. (Ms. Reiter: 
Aye; Mr. Vice: Aye; Diana Amaya: Aye; Joseph Holt: Aye; Tamika Butler: Sustained; Ms. Lee‐
Carey: Aye). The motion passed. 

Agenda #4 ‐ Remarks by Representative of the Department of Consumer Affairs 

Dean Grafilo introduced himself as the new Director of DCA. He stated his goal is to ensure 
there are sound, reasonable, and fair consumer protections for all Californians. He continued 
that his goal is to reach out to subject matter experts and others who can add perspective to 
specific issues. He asked the Committee if there were any questions or concerns. 

Ms. Reiter pointed out that it is helpful having the Director attend the Committee meetings. 
She suggested that there are a number of non‐profit student advocacy groups who the Director 
could reach out to for input on specific issues relating to the Bureau. She also noted that 
Bureau needs a new IT system and has needed one for several years. She added that there has 
been no timeline presented on when this issue may be resolved. She requested that Mr. Grafilo 
or a designee provide a timeline on the various steps required to receive a new IT system and 
when the Bureau can expect the system to become operational. She noted that the Bureau has 
received criticisms that could be resolved with a new IT system. 

Mr. Grafilo stated that it is difficult to provide exact timelines on the implementation of 
modernized IT system. Ms. Reiter responded that she understands the difficulties, but believes 
that after 7 years it should not be so difficult to put together specific timelines. She added that 
she and the Committee would be willing to assist in any way to ensure a new IT system is 
implemented. Mr. Grafilo stated that he would provide more specifics on the issue at the next 
Committee meeting. 
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Agenda #7 ‐ Presentation on Annual Fees pursuant to California Education Code (CEC) 
94930.5 and the Status of the Bureau’s Fund Condition 

Deputy Bureau Chief Leeza Rifredi and Matt Nishimine of the DCA Budget Office presented on 
the Bureau’s annual fees and fund condition. Mr. Nishimine provided some background 
explaining that in 2016 the Bureau commissioned a fee audit to examine its fee amounts and 
fee structures. He continued that the Bureau had been operating with a structural imbalance 
with revenues below annual expenditures. He added that, beginning in January 2017, Senate 
Bill No. 1192 changed the Bureau’s fee structure to include modifications to the annual main 
institution fee and annual branch fee. 

Mr. Nishimine outlined that the previous fee structure was calculated by multiplying an 
institutions main campus’s total gross annual revenues by three quarters of one percent with a 
maximum cap of $25, 000, and the branch fee was set at $1,000 per branch. He explained that 
beginning January 1, 2017 the fee was adjusted to .45 of 1 percent times the total gross annual 
revenues per each institutional location including both main and branch locations. He noted 
that the current minimum is $2,500, and the maximum is $60,000 per location. He stated that 
the maximum for all locations combined is $750,000. 

Mr. Nishimine reported on the current status of the fund condition by first noting that the 
report was limited to only 4 months of data. Mr. Nishimine stated that revenues have 
increased. He stated that institutions are complying with the new fee structure. He added that 
the Bureau is cautiously optimistic revenue projections will be met, which will eliminate the 
Bureau’s structural imbalance putting the Bureau on a stable financial footing. Mr. Nishimine 
pointed out that due to the limited data sample it is too soon to draw any conclusions on the 
future impact of the new fee structure. 

Ms. Rifredi reported that 342 institutions had been invoiced under the new structure, and 71% 
of those invoices have been paid. She stated that 3% of the invoiced institutions paid the 
maximum amount, and 50% paid the minimum amount. She noted that compared to the 2016 
annual fee 65% of the invoiced institutions had an increase in annual fee and 44% had a 
decrease. She added that 9% that were previously paying the $25,000 maximum are now 
paying less, and 10% are paying more than the previous maximum. She reported that the year 
over year increase for January was 5%, February was 50%, March was 53%, and April was 71%. 

Ms. Lee‐Carey asked how many schools in a year receive an invoice. Ms. Rifredi pointed out 
that, of the 342 institutions invoiced, 257 were mains and 85 were branches. She added that 
there are approximately 1100 main institutions that pay an annual fee over the course of a 
year. 

Mr. Vice questioned if the intention of the fee restructure is to gain an approximate 50% 
increase. Mr. Nishimine stated that the adjustments increase full year revenues to 
approximately 16 million dollars. Mr. Holt asked what percentage under budget or shortfall was 
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the Bureau previously undergoing. Mr. Nishimine stated that for FY 2015‐16 revenues were 10 
million dollars, and expenditures were 12.6 million dollars. 

Ms. Butler asked when the data will convey a confident representation of the impact of the fee 
change. Mr. Nishimine replied that a full year of annual fee data would be needed to draw a 
clear conclusion. 

Ms. Reiter asked if the percentage shortfall from FY 2015‐16 was projected to increase for the 
following years. Mr. Nishimine explained that the Bureau increased staffing from 67 positions 
to over 100 positions and costs increased. Mr. Holt asked if the number of institutions under 
the Bureau has decreased. Ms. Wenzel responded that, despite some notable closures, there 
has been an uptick in applications for approvals. 

Public Comment: 

Robert Johnson representing California Association of Private Postsecondary Schools (CAPPS) 
provided a public comment. Mr. Johnson stated that the Bureau did not follow the fee audit 
when restructuring fees. He also noted that the fee is set to automatically increase. He stated 
that the fee increase has greatly reduced profit for many institutions and put some into a 
negative cash flow situation. He added that one of the reasons 29% of the invoices have gone 
unpaid is because many of the schools do not have the money to pay the fee. 

Mr. Johnson questioned how the Bureau can generate projections for staffing costs, yet cannot 
do projections on fee revenues. He added that the Bureau should be able to ask schools for 
projected payments for the next year. 

Mr. Johnson stated that CAPPS provided information to the legislative debate regarding fee 
restructuring. He stated that legislation refused to accept data CAPPS provided. 

Mr. Johnson pointed to the fee increase for institutional branches. He outlined how the fee 
went from $1,000 to $60,000 for some institutional branches. He added that some schools are 
paying over $700,000 a year to the Bureau. He stated that the increased fee will lead to an 
increase in costs for students. 

Mr. Vice asked about the automatic fee increase built in to legislation. He asked if the fee 
increase can be rescinded. Mr. Johnson responded that the automatic fee increase can be 
halted through negotiations. Mr. Vice stated that if the current data shows a 50% increase in 
annual fees, which meets the Bureaus revenue goal, then should the automatic increase be 
halted. Mr. Nishimine noted that the automatic fee increase is not scheduled to take effect 
until July 2018. 

Mr. Johnson stated that if any changes are going to be made to the automatic fee increase, 
then actions need to be taken now. He added that just the increase in branch fees should be 
sufficient to cover Bureau’s expenses. 
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Mr. Vice noted that by law institutions must be profitable or lose access to Title IV funds. He 
added that an increase in fees results in tuition increases for students. He added that fees 
should be structured in a way to avoid putting the burden on the student. He asked if there is 
any reason to suspect that the current trend of a 50% increase will not continue. Mr. Nishimine 
responded that the historical revenue stream for the Bureau is very volatile from month to 
month, and that it is far too early to draw any definite conclusions. 

Mr. Johnson stated that the fee restructure was based on politics and not on the data. He 
added that there are no definitive projections because the fee amounts were chosen arbitrarily. 
He concluded that if the aim is to have institutions over pay for fees, then the current structure 
is great; but if the aim is to have institutions pay a reasonable fee that will provide for adequate 
oversight by the Bureau and allow institutions to add services for the students, then the current 
fee is not so great. 

Ms. Reiter asked Mr. Johnson if CAPPS has performed an analysis to determine a different fee 
structure. Mr. Johnson replied that CAPPS has not determined a different fee structure. 
Ms. Reiter asked Mr. Johnson if CAPPS had a particular recommendation regarding the fee 
structure. Mr. Johnson said CAPPS does not have access to the data needed to conduct an 
analysis. 

Ms. Reiter noted that there is not necessarily a need for an immediate action on the automatic 
fee increase. She continued that there would be time for action to be taken closer to the July 1, 
2018 effective date. 

Greg Gollaher of the Fashion Institute of Design and Merchandising (FIDM) provided a public 
comment. He stated that FIDM’s annual fee will be substantially higher this year. He explained 
that the increase in fees will limit FIDM from providing students the same services as it has in 
the past. He noted that the Bureau should be able to project expected revenue streams from 
annual fees based on historical data. He continued that the quality of education FIDM provides 
for students will diminish, and the contribution FIDM makes to the California economy will 
diminish. 

Mr. Vice asked Mr. Gollaher if FIDM would need to increase tuition cost to maintain the same 
type of services it has been providing. Mr. Gollaher responded that the Institution would look at 
faculty and students services, but was not sure if the increase in fees would directly result in an 
increase of tuition. 

Mr. Nishimine indicated that projections were generated and provided to the legislature prior 
to their determination on the new fee structure. He added that the projections he provided 
today are on track to align with the projections that were previously supplied to the legislature. 
He concluded that, however, it is still too early to make any final determination. 

Ms. Reiter asked Mr. Gollaher for the number of FIDM branches. Mr. Gollaher replied that FIDM 
has four branches. Ms. Reiter asked if his complaint was regarding estimated Bureau 
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operational expenses reported by the Bureau. Mr. Gollaher replied that he was not suggesting 
any specific fee structure to replace the current structure, but was expecting different results 
then what came out of the legislature. Ms. Reiter asked, based on a search of the FIDM website 
showing tuition estimates at $33,000, what the average four year program cost at FIDM. 
Mr. Gollaher responded that he did not have that information at the time. 

Agenda #5 ‐ Bureau Operations Update and Discussion 

Enforcement Report: 

BPPE Enforcement Chief Yvette Johnson provided a report on enforcement. She reported that 
in the 1st quarter of 2017 then Bureau received 220 complaints, with an average of 73 
complaints per month. She added that the number of complaints closed increased month over 
month. She explained that 36% of the complaints were generated internally and 64% were 
generated externally. 

Ms. Johnson stated that there is still a back log of complaints, and staff is working the oldest 
complaints and the newest complaints received. She noted that 107 cases are beyond the three 
year mark, and added that some of those cases are with outside agencies. Mr. Holt asked if the 
report indicating that 5 cases are held up with outside agencies was correct. Ms. Johnson 
confirmed that was true. 

Ms. Lee‐Carey asked why the other, larger majority of the 107 cases, were being held up for 
over three years. Ms. Johnson explained that there is a turnover of staffing in the complaints 
investigations unit. She added that each staff member may be working 60 cases or more at any 
time. She continued that when turnover occurs exiting staff member’s caseload must be turned 
over to another staff member. Ms. Lee‐Carey asked if the caseload is prioritized by the severity 
of the case or based on the time the complaint was received. Ms. Johnson replied that the 
seriousness of the case takes priority. She added that some of the variables of seriousness, in 
regards to prioritization, include health, safety, and/or if there is an immediate danger to the 
public. 

Mr. Holt questioned if it could be assumed that there is an on‐going dialogue with the 
complainant if the case is over three years in age. Ms. Johnson confirmed that to be likely. 
Ms. Reiter asked what the Bureau could do to reduce the case age. Ms. Johnson responded that 
consistent staffing would help. She added that if there was a way to reduce the current backlog, 
then the case age would improve moving forward. 

Ms. Reiter asked if increasing staff pay would help with the staffing consistency issue. 
Ms. Wenzel explained the Bureau operates under the rules established by the union and added 
that much of the consistency comes down to choice of individual staff members. She noted that 
staffing inconsistencies are something all state agencies deal with, and that the Bureau has had 
an estimated 15% vacancy rate for years. 
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Ms. Reiter asked what classification are investigators. Ms. Johnson responded that there are 
Staff Service Analysts (SSA) who do desk investigations and Associate Governmental Program 
Analyst (AGPA) who do the field investigations. Ms. Reiter asked if increasing pay for staff or 
promoting individuals to a higher level is an option to reduce turnover. Ms. Wenzel explained 
that classifications and job descriptions are set by the California Department of Human 
Resources. She continued that classifications are based on the type of work staff performs. 
Ms. Reiter asked if any staff were working out of class. Ms. Wenzel responded that no staff 
member is working out of class. 

Ms. Amaya asked how many staff members are in the department. Ms. Johnson outlined that 
there are eleven AGPA’s, three full time and two intermittent SSA’s, and one Office Technician. 
She added that there are four vacant AGPA positions. 

Mr. Vice asked, of the roughly 70 complaints received each month, how many are from 
accredited verses non‐accredited institutions. Ms. Johnson replied that around 55% of 
complaints come from non‐accredited institutions, and 45% come from accredited institutions. 

Mr. Holt asked about other complaint closure reasons aside from the top 5 that were included 
in the report. Ms. Johnson explained that the Bureau’s current IT system is limited to a set of 
closure reasons that can be selected. Ms. Butler asked what category is chosen if the reason for 
closure is not an option. Ms. Johnson replied that staff must choose the closest related reason 
that is listed as an option. Mr. Holt and Ms. Butler requested to see the entire breakdown of 
complaint closure reasons at the next meeting. 

Ms. Reiter asked if complaints that are received by unapproved institutions are included in the 
non‐accredited statistics. Ms. Johnson replied that unapproved institutional complaints do fall 
within that non‐accredited statistics. Ms. Reiter requested that at the next meeting complaints 
statistics be shown without the unapproved schools included in the accredited vs. non‐
accredited breakdown. 

BPPE Enforcement Chief Beth Scott provided a report on compliance and the annual reports 
unit. She reported that vacancies are being filled in the annual reports unit. She noted that the 
unit has been approved to order a scantron machine, which will enhance and automate 
generating survey results. 

Ms. Scott detailed that in the compliance unit there are 11 inspector positions filled with one 
vacancy. She stated that the Bureau website has been updated to include the result of any 
Notice to Comply filed after May 1, 2017. 

Ms. Reiter asked Ms. Scott when the unit will be on track to comply with the requirement to 
inspect every school within five years. Ms. Scott replied that she should be able to provide that 
information at the next meeting. 
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Ms. Reiter noted that, in reference to complaints, she would like to know when enforcement 
might close out the complaints in the backlog. She also asked if the Committee could see a 
random sampling of complaints including ones closed for not substantiated/unsubstantiated 
and non‐jurisdictional referrals/closed schools/STRF. 

Licensing Report: 

BPPE Enforcement Education Administrator Robert Bayles provided a report on licensing. He 
detailed that the Bureau has received 93 full approval applications in FY 2016‐17. He added that 
67 of those applications are under review and 66 are pending assignment. He noted that 45 full 
approval applications have been approved, 11 were withdrawn or abandoned, and 19 were 
denied. He concluded that the average days to approve a full approval application is 168. 

Mr. Bayles reported that the oldest approval pending assignment dates back to April 5, 2016, 
and the oldest renewal pending assignment dates back to April 8, 2016. He added that 44% of 
approval applications pending assignment were received incomplete, and 68% of renewal 
applications pending assignment were received incomplete. 

Mr. Holt asked to what extent are applications reviewed when determined to be incomplete. 
Mr. Bayles explained that all applications are given a quantitative review for completion within 
30 days of being received by the Bureau. He noted that applications deemed incomplete stay in 
the pending assignment queue until deemed complete. He added that once applications are 
assigned to an analyst the application receives a thorough qualitative assessment. 

The Committee broke at 11:35 AM, and reconvened at 11:45 AM. 

Student Tuition Recovery Fund (STRF) Report: 

BPPE Enforcement Deputy Bureau Chief Leeza Rifredi introduced Scott Valverde as the new 
Chief for the Office of Student Assistance and Relief. She continued pointing to the statistics on 
institutional closures. She reported that 47 main, 15 branches, and 9 satellite locations closed 
during FY 2016/17. She added that over 6000 students were impacted by those closures. She 
noted that the Bureau has received 412 STRF claims during FY 2016/17. She explained that 
outreach was conducted with students from ITT, Fast Response, Sage College, and Westech 
College. 

Ms. Rifredi reported that the Bureau has received over 15,000 transcript requests in FY 
2016/17. She added that 11% of transcripts requested were not found. She explained they may 
have not been found because they were non‐degree programs prior to 2000, the school was 
not located in California, or the BPPE was not the custodian of the transcript. 

Ms. Rifredi stated that the Bureau received 731 STRF claims in FY 2016/17. She added that over 
one million dollars was paid towards 250 claims. She noted that 114 claims were deemed 
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ineligible, and 74 were denied. She reported that there are currently 376 STRF claims in 
process, and added that the STRF fund is currently over 27 million dollars. 

Ms. Rifredi pointed out that staff recently went to Redlands for an outreach event. Ms. Wenzel 
noted that OSAR will be taking over the outreach efforts moving forward. She added that OSAR 
will be working with other state agencies, non‐profit entities, and legislative offices to set up 
outreach events. 

Mr. Holt asked what the relationship will be, in regards to how internal referrals will be 
handled, between OSAR and the complaints unit at the Bureau. Ms. Wenzel responded that 
OSAR’s focus will be more on STRF, but added that there will be an open line of communication 
maintained between OSAR and the rest of the Bureau. 

Ms. Butler commented that the majority of the outreach events in FY 2016/17 were focused on 
the Latino community. Ms. Wenzel noted that OSAR will be overseeing outreach events in the 
future and is open for suggestions on communities to target. 

Agenda #6 ‐ Informational Report on the Status of Accrediting Council for Independent 
Colleges and Schools’ (ACICS) 

Ms. Wenzel provided a report on ACICS. She detailed that ACICS institutions must meet 
benchmarks set by the Department of Education (DOE) in order to remain eligible for Title IV. 
She noted that the Bureau continues to investigate ACICS schools as appropriate and is 
prepared to take any actions necessary for violations of the law. She explained that the current 
DOE administration is standing by the decision made by the former administration. 

Ms. Reiter asked if there are plans to send additional letters to students. Ms. Wenzel replied 
that if there are any actions taken by the DOE or the Bureau then the Bureau will reach out to 
the students who may be impacted. Ms. Reiter stated that she would like additional 
information, regarding the decision and student options/alternatives, added to any future 
letters that may be sent out to ACICS impacted students. 

The Committee broke for lunch at 12:08 AM, and returned at 1:01 PM. 

Agenda #8 ‐ Status Updates related to the following Previously Noticed Regulations 

Ms. Wenzel reported that the STRF regulations are going through the final review and approval 
process. She noted that there has been a slow down due to the changes brought about by SB 
1192. She added that there was an extension request filed with OAL in order to allow the 
Bureau time to further analyze the regulations internally. She stated that she anticipates the 
regulations to be at OAL by the next Advisory Committee meeting. Ms. Reiter asked if students 
have been informed about the change in STRF regulations in regard to eligibility. Ms. Wenzel 
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reported that some Corinthian students were not eligible before, but are now. She continued 
that OSAR will be reaching out to those students. She added that OSAR will also be focusing on 
third party payer claimants. 

Ms. Wenzel provided an update on the compliance inspection prioritization regulations. She 
reported that those regulations have been approved and will become effective July 1, 2018. 

Ms. Wenzel stated that the application processing goals and timelines regulations are going 
through the review and approval process. She stated that the next step will be to notice the 
regulations. 

Agenda #9 ‐ Discussion and Consideration of Draft Regulatory Language regarding 
Registration for Out‐of‐State Private Postsecondary Educational Institutions (CEC sections 
94850.5 and 94801.5) 

Ms. Wenzel provided some background explaining that the regulation for out of state 
registration was presented at the last meeting, but that the Committee did not see the 
regulations until the day of the meeting. She added that the regulations were included today to 
give the Committee an opportunity to comment after reviewing them further. 

Ms. Reiter pointed out that under section 9 of the application the wording “verification of 
accreditation” should be further clarified to note the type of verification required. She 
suggested requiring the verification for accreditation come directly from the accrediting body 
and the verification of state approval come directly from the approving state agency. 

Ms. Reiter questioned why applications may be accepted up until August 1, 2017 if the 
regulation becomes effective on July 1, 2017. Ms. Wenzel explained that the regulation is 
worded that way because the Bureau was not sure when the application would become 
available to the institutions. She added that now that the Bureau anticipates the application 
becoming available by June 1, 2017, the regulation may be reworded. 

Ms. Reiter commented that the wording regarding an institution that does not register with the 
Bureau should be changed from “shall not operate in California” to “shall not offer distance 
education to the public in California and shall not enroll students in distance education in 
California.” She also suggested adding language which states that the Bureau may keep records 
in the event that an out of state institution appeals a decision made by the Bureau. 

Ms. Lee‐Carey brought up the question of how an institution that is not registered in California 
offering distance education online would distinguish its marketing to exclude the public of 
California. Ms. Reiter responded that an institution that is not registered in California offering 
distance education would just need to add a disclaimer stating that the offer is not available in 
California. 
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Mr. Vice asked what would happen if a student living in another state moved to California while 
enrolled in distance education at an institution not registered in California. Ms. Wenzel 
suggested that the institution would need to be registered to continue to offer the distance 
education to that student. 

Ms. Lee‐Carey commented in regards to renewal that language could be added to state that an 
institution should submit a renewal application 30 days prior to the expiration date. 

Ms. Reiter questioned whether the Bureau would track STRF payments from registered schools. 
Ms. Wenzel stated that the Bureau would track out of state institutions STRF assessments the 
same as in state institutions. 

Public Comment: 

Mr. Johnson asked if the Bureau has contacted out of state institutions regarding the need to 
register to offer distance education in California. Ms. Wenzel stated that without knowing what 
all institutions are out there, the Bureau could not directly contact each one. She noted that the 
Bureau posted a notice on its website in January 2017 regarding the registration requirement. 
She added that the Bureau presented information on out of state registration at a National 
Association of State Administrators and Supervisors of Private Schools (NASASPS) conference. 

Agenda #10 ‐ Discussion of Draft Regulatory Language regarding English as a Second Language 
Programs (Title 5, California Code of Regulations, Chapter 1, Section 70000 (k)) 

Ms. Lee‐Carey opened up discussion asking if any Committee member had a comment. 
Ms. Reiter stated that she believes the institutions who have urged the Bureau to pass this 
regulation intended the regulation to be narrower. She added that she thinks the regulation is 
too broad and may allow exemption for some institutions that are not included in the intent of 
this regulation. 

Ms. Reiter suggested adding language to the regulation that an institution shall include a 
statement to students that the institution is not approved or is exempt from approval of the 
Bureau. She stated it is important students understand that the Bureau is not regulating these 
types of institutions. 

Ms. Reiter stated that language regarding refunds should be modified to state that the 
institution shall keep a refund policy that is at least as generous as required by their accrediting 
agency. She explained that the regulation should not be interpreted as though the institution 
could not offer a more generous refund policy. 

Mr. Reiter commented that the language regarding brokering any private loans is too narrow. 
She added that the word “loan” is too narrow, and that it should use the word “credit” instead. 
She noted that there should be language stating that the institution does not prepare students 
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for employment upon completion of the program. She also added that there should be 
language that states the institution is explicitly liable for the conduct of their recruiting agents. 

Public Comment: 

Raymond Trybus of the San Diego University of Integrative Studies provided public comment. 
Mr. Trybus wanted to stress an opposition to the new regulation based on the assertion that 
the regulation creates an uneven playing field between English language institutions that offer 
degree programs and ones that do not offer degree programs. He added another opposition 
based on the assertion that exempting English language institutions from Bureau oversight 
reduces protections for consumers. 

Mr. Trybus presented the Committee with a spreadsheet he compiled outlining materials 
provided on English language only institutions websites that included how those institutions 
describe their institutions and programs. He asserted that the English language only institutions 
appeared to be offering more than a tourist, recreational, cultural, or entertainment only type 
program. He concluded that because these institutions are describing themselves comparable 
to English language institutions that offer degree programs, they should not be exempted from 
Bureau oversight. 

Ms. Wenzel noted that if an institution does not meet the terms of the exemption, then the 
institution would not be granted exemption. She noted that if any of the institutions listed in 
the spreadsheet summary provided by Mr. Trybus do not meet the requirements outlined in 
the proposed regulation, then those institutions would not be eligible for exemption. She 
added that any student attending an institution approved by the Bureau or not may still contact 
the Department of Consumer Affairs regarding a complaint. 

Mr. Vice pointed out that institutions seeking exemption would still have to meet the criteria 
set forth by their accrediting body. He added that if the vast majority of the students attending 
English only institutions are not from the United States and on visas, then it does not seem 
fitting to have those institutions under Bureau oversight. Ms. Lee‐Carey added that the 
student’s goal is likely not to prepare for post‐secondary education by attending an institution 
that would be eligible under this exemption. Ms. Reiter commented that the way the current 
regulation is drafted the exemption is not limited to institutions that only provide programs to 
foreign students. She added that if the intent is to limit the exemption to schools providing only 
recreational programs, then the regulation needs to specifically outline that eligibility is 
contingent upon a school not providing post‐secondary education entry preparation or 
employment. 

Mr. Holt noted that the schools who would be seeking exemption under the new regulation are 
currently under Bureau oversight. He added that it would be helpful to see enforcement data 
on these schools to determine if oversight is an issue. Ms. Reiter brought up that prior to 
English language only schools being regulated by the Bureau those types of institutions were 
often centers for fraud. She noted that those institutions fraudulently targeted students who 
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could not speak English. She added that several years ago when the Bureau began regulating 
those types of institutions the fraud was reduced. 

Patrick Whalen of Ellison Wilson Advocacy group provided public comment. Mr. Whalen 
pointed out that his group has been pursuing this regulation for a number of years, and the 
institutions he represents have been diligently trying to continually fit within the current 
regulatory scheme that really does not apply to them. 

Mr. Whalen noted that the institutions he represents do not claim to offer any programs that 
will lead to post‐secondary education or to employment. He added that the institutions are not 
denying that English language skills are a valuable asset that can be applied to a number of 
various areas including business. 

Mr. Whalen detailed that he does not disagree with any of the suggestions made by the 
Committee members to narrow the regulation. He added that the institutions he represents 
will need to stay within the framework of the regulation if they wish to remain eligible for the 
exemption. 

Mr. Whalen encouraged the Bureau to check enforcement data for any trends among the 
institutions he represents, and noted that his understanding is that there have been no issues 
with English language only institutions he represents since the Bureau was reestablished in 
2010. He added that by exempting English language only institutions from Bureau oversight, the 
Bureau will be freeing up resources to focus on areas where consumer protections for students 
are necessary. 

The Committee broke for 2:20 PM and reconvened at 2:27 PM. 

Agenda #11 ‐ Discussion and Consideration of Draft Regulatory Language for the Application 
For Verification of Exempt Status (CEC Sections 94874, 94874.2, 94874.7, 94874.5, and 
94927.5); Title 5, CCR Section 71395) 

Ms. Lee‐Carey asked if the Committee had any comments. Ms. Reiter noted that the application 
should be consistent in that relevant statutes and regulations are either spelled out or 
referenced throughout the entire application. She also pointed out that 94874(a) and 94874(b) 
under section 3 are worded exactly the same. 

Public Comment: 

Mr. Johnson provided a public comment. He stated that many institutions ask why they should 
apply for exemption. He asked what the Bureau tells institutions regarding exemption. 
Ms. Wenzel replied that there is no mandate that a school who meets the requirements of an 
exemption apply for exemption. She noted that some schools may want to apply so they can 
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provide verification of exemption to other organizations or show they are in good standing with 
the state. 

Agenda #12 ‐ Future Agenda Items 

Ms. Wenzel advised the Committee that they may be asked to meet to give advice on the other 
applications in work. She noted that the verification of exemption application is just the first of 
all Bureau applications needing to be reworked. She added that the applications are being 
worked in conjunction with the minimum operating standards. 

Ms. Reiter suggested a topic that involves determining how to identify institutions early on that 
are potential risks to students in order to resolve issues before they blossom in to more 
impactful situations. She added that she would like the Bureau to be the point agency that 
catches problems early on. 

Mr. Vice pointed out that today’s meeting would be the last for Bureau Chief Ms. Wenzel, and 
the Committee thanked her for her service. Ms. Wenzel explained she would be retiring in July 
2017. She stated that it had been a pleasure to serve, and she hoped that Bureau would 
continue to make improvements 

Agenda #13 ‐ Adjournment 

Mr. Vice moved to adjourn the meeting; Ms. Butler seconded. (Ms. Reiter: Aye; Mr. Vice: Aye; 
Ms. Amaya: Aye; Mr. Holt: Aye; Ms. Butler: Aye; Ms. Lee‐Carey: Aye). The motion passed. The 
meeting adjourned at 2:40 PM. 
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